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Carolyn Dornburg’s September 18th autocross course “The Art of Autocross” is above. 
Below is Carolyn on course in Grace, the Dornburg Family 2018 Porsche Cayman GTS. 



September RE Report 

Fall is on the 
horizon, the weather is 
changing, and the 
leaves are falling.  The 
one thing that remains 
the same is the 
competition at SIR 
SCCA.   There are 
some familiar faces and 
some new faces battling 
it out for every last 
point.  We have two 
autocrosses, and three 
rallies left this year.  
What better time to try 
out something new? 

Paul’s “YEE 
HAW” autocross a 
couple weeks ago was 
nothing short of 
amazing.  The course 
was laid out great and 

was fast.  It appeared 
everyone was having a 
good time and kept 
improving all day.  The 
fun runs at the end 
were even more 
incredible.  Folks were 
switching cars and 
riding together to see 
what they could do to 
improve.   

We also have 
board meetings and 
membership meetings 
that folks can attend 
and listen in.  The board 
meetings are the first 
Tuesday of the month 
followed by the 
membership meeting on 
the second Tuesday.  
The board meetings are 
through ZOOM, so you 
don’t even need to 
leave the couch.  Reach 
out to Dave at 
events@sirscca.org 

for the link. The 
membership meetings 
are in person at Smitty’s 
Italian restaurant down 
on Franklin Street in 
Evansville. 

I challenge anyone 
reading this letter to try 
something new in 
September.  We would 
like it to be something 
we are doing in the 
club, but it does not 
have to be.  Play a new 
game, try a new 
restaurant, put ranch 
dressing on pizza.  To 
this point in my life 
some of the new things 
I have tried turned out 
to be great, and some 
became lifelong 
hobbies. 
 
Jr. Crowe 
re@sirscca.org 
812-629-8237

 
2022 Board Members 
Regional Executive  Jonathan Crowe 812-629-8237 re@sirscca.org 
Assistant Regional Executive MacKenzi Crowe 812-719-7864 are@sirscca.org 
Secretary    Ernie Roales 618-544-1602 secretary@sirscca.org 
Treasurer    Bob Sonntag 812-477-5936 treasurer@sirscca.org 
Activity Chair   David Lehrschall 812-549-4598 events@sirscca.org 
Assistant Activity Chair  Barry Beaman 812-453-5687 tech@sirscca.org 
Women’s Chair   Dawn Sturgeon 812-719-7864 women@sirscca.org 
Advisor    Terry Davis  812-453-1376 advisor@sirscca.org 
Newsletter Editor/Website Paul Dornburg 270-314-9069 pitstop@sirscca.org 
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SIR/SCCA Board Meeting, August 2nd, 2022  
Call to Order at 6:35 PM by RE John Crowe 
 

Officer Reports 
● Secretary: ERnie Roales read the minutes from the July Board meeting. A motion was made 

by Dave Lehrschall to accept the minutes and second by Terry Davis. The motion was passed. 
● Treasurer: Bob Sonntag emailed a full report to Board, the balance on hand is $5980.50, a 

motion was made by Ernie Roales to accept the report and second by Terry Davis. The motion 
was passed. 

● Activities Chair: Dave Lehrschall reviewed the past events. 
● Assistant Activities Chair: Barry Beaman, nothing to report. 
● Pit Stop: Paul Dornburg, the deadline for submissions is the last Wednesday of the month, 

8/30. 
● Women’s Chair: Dawn Sturgeon, nothing to report. 
● Advisor: Terry Davis reported that all sanctions/insurance are up to date except rescheduled 

rally. 
● Assistant Regional Executive: MacKenzi Payne-Crowe, nothing to report. 
● Regional Executive: Jr. Crowe, nothing to report. 

 

Old Business 
● At an autocross when we are short on corner workers the starter should space cars out so 

course workers have more time to reset course. 
● There was discussion about the annual club dues and the consensus was to keep them the 

same for 2023. The club membership will vote on them at the September membership 
meeting. 

● Autocross turnout has been low. Bob and Paul to send out a survey to people who have 
autocrossed with us in the past but not lately. 

● The August membership meeting will be held at The Log Inn. Reserve your seat with Bob 
Sonntag. Do not arrive before 6:15 pm. 
 

New Business 
Upcoming events 

● Paul Dornburg’s Ice Cream Rally 8/7, look for a familiar route with sprinkles for the winners. 
● Paul Dornburg’s autocross on 8/21 will be slalom intensive. The first section will be laid out 

around the rough spot on the north side of the course. 
● The issue with the no sanction or insurance for Dave Lehrschall’s Punch Line Rally was 

discussed. A motion was made by Dave Lehrschall and second by ERnie Roales to move the 
rally to October 16th. The motion was passed. 

● We discussed having a charity event but tabled the discussion for now. 
 

Next meetings 
● Membership meeting is Tuesday, August 9th at The Log Inn. Gather at 6:15, order, eat, 

meeting at 7:30. 
● Board meeting Tuesday September 6th at 6:30 via ZOOM 

 

Respectfully submitted, ERnie Roales 



 

 

SIR/SCCA Member Meeting Aug 9th, 2022 
Call to Order at 8 PM by Jr. Crowe (dinner ran long) 

Visitors: 
● Sandy Faye Lemons with John McCarthy 
● Debbie Jackson with Jeff Jackson 
● Sally Davis with Terry Davis 
● Kathy Lookofsky with new member Eric Lookofsky 

Officer Reports  
● Secretary: ERnie Roales moved to accept minutes as published in Pit Stop. 2nd by 

Dave Lehrschall. Motion passed. 
● Treasurer: Bob Sonntag, the balance on hand is $5865.03 with all bills paid 
● Activities Chair: Dave Lehrschall announced the upcoming autocross and rally dates 

(see Pit Stop or Web site calendars) 
● Assistant Activities Chair: Barry Beaman, absent. 
● Pit Stop: Paul Dornburg said the deadline for submissions is the last Wednesday of the 

month, August 30th. He also acknowledged the club anniversaries and birthdays of 
those present (see August Pit Stop). 

● Women’s Chair: Dawn Sturgeon, absent. 
● Advisor: Terry Davis all sanction and insurance up to date. 
● Assistant Regional Executive: MacKenzi Payne-Crowe, absent. 
● Regional Executive: Jr. Crowe, nothing to report. 

Old Business 
● An autocross “low event turnout” survey is coming to only those we’ve not seen this 

year. 
● Autocross starters should be mindful of workers resetting the course before starting the 

next car and give workers a longer time to reset and report cones. 
● John Schwartz handed out trophies for his “Follow the S Curve” autocross. 

New Business 
● The vote on annual dues will be held at the September Member Meeting.  No raise in 

dues is expected in 2023. 
● Paul Dornburg’s “YEE HAW” autocross is Sunday August 21st at MAAC. 
● Dave Lehrschall’s “Punch Line” rally has been rescheduled to Sunday, October 16th. 
● The “Free Entry” drawing was won by Jim Cannon. 

Next Meetings 
● Board meeting Tuesday, September 6th at 6:30 via ZOOM 
● Membership meeting at Smitty’s on Tuesday September 13th. Arrive at 5:45 if you want 

to eat. 7 pm business meeting. 
● Everyone is welcome at all meetings 
 
Respectfully submitted, ERnie Roales 



 

 

Points as of 9/5/2022 
 

• The results sheet breaks down points earned by paying events so you can keep 
track of your totals. 

• If you have any questions about your scores, contact Dave Lehrschall at 
events@sirscca.org. 

• If you want to know how points are dished out, go to SIR SCCA Competition 
Regulations and read up on our Competition Regulations. 

 
Paul Dornburg has taken over the lead in Berry points. Jim Cannon is 2nd just 1 point ahead of 

last year’s Berry points champion, Ernie Roales. Dave Lehrschall is 4th while Terry Davis and Bob 
Sonntag are tied for 5th. Barry Beaman is up to 7th while Jeff Jackson slipped 8th where he is tied with 
Larry Pearsall. Carolyn Dornburg is 10th. 

Competition in September has points available at the membership meeting and Carolyn 
Dornburg’s “The Art of Autocross” autocross. 
 

Total Meeting Work AX Rally Total Meeting Work AX Rally
Berry Berry Berry Berry Berry Berry Berry Berry Berry Berry
Points Points Points Points Points Points Points Points Points Points

1 Paul Dornburg 68 7 25 25 11 38 Dean Fehribach 8 4 0 0 4
2 Jim Cannon 65 3 25 22 15 38 Morgan Metz 8 0 0 8 0
3 ERnie Roales 64 8 25 12 19 38 Samuel Reshad R 8 1 5 2 0
4 Dave Lehrschall 58 7 20 15 16 41 Bradley Anderson R 7 0 0 7 0
5 Terry Davis 54 6 25 6 17 42 Stacey Metz 7 0 0 7 0
5 Bob Sonntag 54 7 20 10 17 41 Ryan Pearsall R 7 1 0 0 6
7 Barry Beaman 45 6 15 24 0 44 Scott Campbell 6 2 0 4 0
8 Jeff Jackson 44 7 25 12 0 44 Darlene Cannon 6 0 0 0 6
8 Larry Pearsall 44 5 25 8 6 44 Josie Crowe 6 0 0 0 6
10 Carolyn Dornburg 42 7 20 10 5 44 Randall Price 6 0 0 4 2
11 Dawn Sturgeon 40 7 15 18 0 44 John Warren 6 6 0 0 0
12 Richard Grav 39 1 15 23 0 49 Kurt Krodel 5 0 0 5 0
13 Steve Backer 38 5 20 13 0 49 Brandon Porambo 5 0 0 5 0
14 John McCarthy 33 4 15 14 0 49 Gary Scarbrough R 5 0 0 5 0
15 Jr. Crowe 32 7 0 19 6 49 David Woods R 5 3 0 0 2
15 Jon Schwartze 32 2 5 25 0 53 Darwin Graham 4 0 0 4 0
17 Don Beaman 25 1 10 14 0 53 Chase Reising 4 0 0 4 0
17 Don Kelley 25 5 15 5 0 53 Eric Shade R 4 2 0 2 0
17 Brent Sturgeon 25 7 5 13 0 56 Marci Backer 3 1 0 2 0
17 Cooper Wink 25 0 10 15 0 56 Noah Fehribach 3 1 0 0 2
21 Michelle Deutsch 22 4 5 13 0 56 Jeff Reising 3 1 0 2 0
21 Jason Epley 22 2 0 20 0 56 Mary Jane Woods R 3 3 0 0 0
23 Susan Roales 21 2 0 0 19 60 Marcus Bitner R 2 0 0 0 2
24 Harold Davis 17 3 0 0 14 60 Gabe Fehribach 2 0 0 0 2
24 Suellyn Lehrschall 17 1 0 0 16 60 Larry Ferguson 2 0 0 0 2
24 Rob Minton 17 1 10 2 4 60 James Hurm 2 0 0 0 2
24 Graham Wink 17 1 10 6 0 60 Eric Marts 2 0 0 2 0
28 Jacob Campbell 15 2 0 13 0 60 Nathan Reshad R 2 0 0 2 0
28 Karen Davis 15 1 0 0 14 60 Jamsheed Reshad 2 0 0 2 0
30 Drew Gerth 11 0 5 6 0 60 Caleb Scarbrough 2 0 0 2 0
31 Corey Marts 10 0 0 10 0 60 James Shade 2 2 0 0 0
31 Spencer Skaggs R 10 1 0 9 0 60 Danny Woodard 2 0 0 2 0
31 Yancy Smith 10 0 10 0 0 60 Zachary Woods R 2 0 0 0 2
31 Tim Suddarth R 10 0 10 0 0 71 Cathy Condi 1 1 0 0 0
35 Daniel Evenson R 9 1 0 8 0 71 Paul Condi Jr. 1 1 0 0 0
35 Kyle Finney R 9 0 5 2 2 71 John Luke Crowe 1 1 0 0 0
35 Jeff Metz 9 0 0 9 0 71 Stacey Grav 1 1 0 0 0
38 MacKenzi Crowe 8 2 0 6 0 71 Barry Schonberger 1 1 0 0 0

Berry Points
Berry Points 

cont.

mailto:events@sirscca.org
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We have 23 Rookies for the 2022 season 
So far this year 4 Rookies have scored points. 

Rookie Percent SCCA

2022 Rookies Points Captured Meeting Autocross Rally Join Date

Rookie Name 45 100% 5 20 20
Daniel Evenson 5 0.111 1 4 0 4/26/2022
Ryan Pearsall 3 0.067 1 0 2 4/22/2022
Spencer Skaggs 2 0.044 0 2 0 4/5/2022
Bradley Anderson 2 0.044 0 2 0 9/17/2021
Marcus Bitner 0 0 0 0 0 2/27/2022
Thomas Donaldson 0 0 0 0 0 12/15/2021
Kyle Finney 0 0 0 0 0 4/2/2022
Jonathan Grutza 0 0 0 0 0 2/28/2022
Chris Hill 0 0 0 0 0 10/16/2021
Eric Lookofsky 0 0 0 0 0 5/7/2022
Luke Phillips 0 0 0 0 0 8/16/2021
Robert Reagan 0 0 0 0 0 10/06/2021
Samuel Reshad 0 0 0 0 0 8/21/2021
Nathan Reshad 0 0 0 0 0 8/21/2021
Gary Scarbrough 0 0 0 0 0 1/28/2022
Eric Shade 0 0 0 0 0 4/27/2022
Patrick Stealey 0 0 0 0 0 4/4/2022
Robert Toerne 0 0 0 0 0 7/6/2021
Paul Walker 0 0 0 0 0 9/24/2021
David Woods 0 0 0 0 0 8/1/2021
Mary Jane Woods 0 0 0 0 0 8/1/2021
Zachary Woods 0 0 0 0 0 3/12/2022

Autocross Points Total AX1 AX2 AX3 AX4 AX5 Rally Points Total R1 R2 R3 R4
1 Paul Dornburg 5000 1000 1000 1000 1000 1000 ERnie Roales 19 4 5 5 5
2 Jr. Crowe 4894 960 987 986 973 988 Susan Roales 19 4 5 5 5
3 Jon Schwartze 4877 979 991 997 955 955 Terry Davis 17 5 5 2 5
4 Barry Beaman 4793 972 969 955 939 958 Bob Sonntag 17 5 5 2 5
5 Don Beaman 4762 950 958 962 931 961 Dave Lehrschall 16 2 5 5 4
6 Richard Grav 4737 964 899 961 959 954 Suellyn Lehrschall 16 2 5 5 4
7 John McCarthy 4724 916 945 965 952 946 Jim Cannon 15 5 4 4 2
8 Carolyn Dornburg 4598 918 918 927 897 938 Harold Davis 14 5 2 5 2
9 Jacob Campbell 4566 910 925 925 880 926 Karen Davis 14 5 2 5 2
10 Dawn Sturgeon 4530 898 909 918 903 902 Darlene Cannon 6 0 0 4 2
11 Bob Sonntag 4361 852 868 885 879 877 Larry Pearsall 6 0 2 2 2
12 Michelle Deutsch 4203 804 829 872 820 878 Ryan Pearsall R 6 0 2 2 2
13 Jim Cannon 3942 991 982 987 0 982 Jr. Crowe 6 2 0 0 4
14 ERnie Roales 3859 963 971 953 0 972 Josie Crowe 6 2 0 0 4
15 Steve Backer 3802 944 962 964 932 0 Rob Minton 4 2 0 2 0
16 Jeff Jackson 3756 943 0 937 933 943 Dean Fehribach 4 0 0 2 2
17 Spencer Skaggs R 3628 879 913 924 912 0 Kyle Finney R 2 0 2 0 0
18 Jason Epley 3618 0 919 888 883 928 David Woods R 2 2 0 0 0
19 David Lehrschall 3607 0 887 922 908 890 Zachary Woods R 2 2 0 0 0
20 Daniel Evenson R 3457 0 873 875 851 858 Noah Fehribach 2 0 0 2 0
21 Morgan Metz 3023 0 750 759 764 750 Randall Price 2 0 0 2 0
22 Graham Wink 2940 975 987 0 978 0 Marcus Bitner R 2 2 0 0 0
23 Cooper Wink 2919 977 956 0 986 0 Larry Ferguson 2 2 0 0 0
24 Brent Sturgeon 2849 944 958 0 947 0 James Hurm 2 0 0 2 0
25 Terry Davis 2738 920 0 0 896 922 Gabe Fehribach 2 0 0 0 2
26 MacKenzi Crowe 2706 0 922 901 883 0
27 Drew Gerth 2686 881 917 0 888 0
28 Larry Pearsall 2337 804 750 783 0 0
29 Bradley Anderson 1918 956 0 0 0 962
30 Corey Marts 1874 937 0 937 0 0
31 Jeff Metz 1772 0 869 0 0 903
32 Darwin Graham 1751 0 897 854 0 0
33 Randall Price 1737 858 0 0 0 879
34 Chase Reising 1595 0 0 0 750 845
35 Brandon Porambo 987 0 0 987 0 0
36 Don Kelley 974 974 0 0 0 0
37 Kurt Krodel 935 0 935 0 0 0
38 Jamsheed Reshad 925 925 0 0 0 0
39 James Nichols 922 0 0 0 922 0
40 Danny Woodard 913 913 0 0 0 0
41 Caleb Scarbrough 904 904 0 0 0 0
42 Gary Scarbrough R 902 902 0 0 0 0
43 Scott Campbell 892 0 0 0 892 0
44 Kyle Finney R 858 858 0 0 0 0
44 Eric Shade 858 858 0 0 0 0
46 Rob Minton 855 855 0 0 0 0
47 Nathan Reshad R 848 848 0 0 0 0
48 Samuel Reshad R 822 822 0 0 0 0
49 Stacey Metz 781 0 781 0 0 0
50 Eric Marts 778 778 0 0 0 0
51 Jeff Reising 760 0 0 0 760 0
52 Marci Backer 750 0 0 0 750 0



 

 

 
 

July
7.04 Mon Independence Day
7.05 Tue 6:30 PM Board Meeting (guests welcome) - ZOOM

7.10 Sun 9:00 AM Pt Autocross (4 of 7) "Follow the S Curve"
Jon Schwartze - Mid-American Air Center, Lawrenceville

7.12 Tue 7:00 PM Membership Meeting in Person, Socializing at 5:45 at Smitty's Restaurant

7.24 Sun 12:30 PM Pt Rally (4 of 7) - "Punch Line" Postponed to October 16th 
Dave Lehschall - Penn Station Subs, 4827 Davis Lant Dr. Evansville

August
8.02 Tue 6:30 PM Board Meeting (guests welcome) - ZOOM

8.07 Sun 12:30 PM Pt Rally (4 of 7) - "World Famous Ice Cream Rally"
Paul Dornburg - Dairy Queen, 3022 East 4th Street, Owensboro, KY

8.09 Tue 6:15 PM Membership Meeting - reservations required, treasurer@sirscca.org
The Log Inn, Warrenton, IN

8.21 Sun 9:00 AM Pt Autocross (5 of 7) - "YEE HAW"
Paul Dornburg - Mid-American Air Center, Lawrenceville

September
9.05 Mon Labor Day 
9.06 Tue 6:30 PM Sept. Board Meeting (guests welcome) - ZOOM
9.13 Tue 7:00 PM Membership Meeting in Person, Socializing at 5:45 at Smitty's Restaurant

9.18 Sun 9:00 AM Pt Autocross (6 of 7) - "The Art of Autocross"
Carolyn Dornburg - Mid-American Air Center, Lawrenceville

October

10.02 Sun 9:00 AM Pt Autocross (7 of 7) - "Points Racing"
Bob Sonntag - Mid-American Air Center, Lawrenceville

10.04 Tue 6:30 PM Board Meeting (guests welcome) - ZOOM
10.11 Tue 7:00 PM Membership Meeting in Person, Socializing at 5:45 at Smitty's Restaurant

10.16 Sun 12:30 PM Pt Rally (5 of 7) - "Punch Line"
Dave Lehschall - Penn Station Subs, 4827 Davis Lant Dr. Evansville

10.23 Sun 12:30 PM Pt Rally (6 of 7) RT66 to 60
Don Kelley - Wendy's at 981 IN161, corner of IN66 & IN161 in REO

November
11.01 Tue 6:30 PM Board Meeting (guests welcome) - ZOOM

11.06 Sun 12:30 PM Pt Rally (7 of 7)
Terry Davis/Bob Sonntag - Evansville area

11.08 Tue 7:00 PM Membership Meeting in Person, Socializing at 5:45 at Smitty's Restaurant
11.24 Thu Thanksgiving
11.26 Sat End of Day Awards Banquet Reservations Are Due!

11.27 Sun 7:00 AM "Turkey's Revenge" Fun Autocross
Roberts Park, Evansville

December
12.02 Fri 6:30 PM Awards Banquet & Holiday Party

Rolling Hills Country Club, Newburgh, IN
12.13 Tue 6:30 PM Christmas Board Meeting (guests welcome) - ZOOM
12.25 Sun Christmas
12.31 Sat New Year's Eve

SIR/SCCA 2022 Calendar



 

 

Did you know? By Paul 
• The Log Inn Club meeting was well attended although it was a bit cramped on what was a very busy night at 

the Inn. 
• The Board proposes the annual dues, and the membership approves them at the September membership 

meeting. You’d better be there to say yay or nay to the proposed amount. 
• When registering for an event on MSR, don’t forget to uncheck to SpeedWaiver box if you have an annual 

waiver. Especially if you’re registering for someone else unless they don’t have an annual waiver. Got that? 
• The “Punch Line” rally had to be postponed because of a clerical error. It was discovered that Sunday 

morning that there was no SCCA sanction or insurance in place. It is rescheduled for October 16th. 
• The 2022 Rookie season is in full swing. 4 rookies have made it to events. There are 45 points available to all 

Rookies. 20 each in Rally and Autocross. 5 in club meetings. The Rookie that accumulates the most points 
between July and November will win the Rookie of the Year. 

• Members that join the club after June 30th are considered rookies in the following year. 
• If you are a Southern Indiana Region member and compete with us and you don’t have an annual waiver you 

will be charged a fee for using the SpeedWaiver when registering so don’t forget to uncheck the SpeedWaiver 
box during registration. Paul is now remembering to charge the $2 SpeedWaiver charge. 

• From the 2022 Solo Rule Book, section 3.3.3.B.1: “In an autocross car all loose items, inside and outside the 
car, must be removed. Handheld items, such as but not limited to, cameras and cell phones are considered 
loose items.” That means a passenger cannot use a camera to take videos inside a car. 

• When you complete your registration on motorsportreg.com you accept responsibility for monetary damages 
that depend on what you damage. Here’s what it says: 

o At an entrant's first event of each season, the entrant will be asked to acknowledge financial 
responsibility for the first 50% of the $1000 deductible in the event of Physical Damage to 
Rented Premises, Official Vehicles, and Third‐Party Property (track property) or 50% of the 
$2500 deductible in the event of Physical Damage to a Participant’s Property in a Restricted 
Area. Damage beyond this amount is to be covered by the insurance carriers involved.  The 
intent is to allow minor damages to be handled without the involvement of insurance claims 
and thus keep our sports’ loss record as positive as possible. 

• The SCCA puts out a monthly bulletin called FasTrack, and it include the latest rules updates of the club. 
https://www.scca.com/pages/fastrack-news 

• If the pandemic stays at bay, we’ll have an awards banquet on the first Friday of December. Reservations will 
be required. More information will be sent out in October and November. 

• When you join the SCCA as a single member the rest of your family are not members. You have to sign up for 
a family membership and specify who they are. 

• The Board members receive no reward for being your Board. Actually, there is one reward, their banquet 
meal is paid for by the club. 

• We update points on the website when the newsletter is published. 
• Each SCCA competition event has to have a sanction and insurance issued by the SCCA. 
• Every person that rides in a car at an SCCA competition event has to be a member of the SCCA. There are 

free trial memberships for passengers at each autocross, just ask. 
• The SCCA autocross rulebook is a free download on the SCCA website.  
• Use this link to see all the information for the 2022 Solo Nationals. 
• Next year is the 50th Solo Nationals. Who wants to go? I’ll organize things. 
• In 1978 the area code for the entire state of Kentucky was 502. 
• You should ask to see the insurance/sanction sheet at every competition event.  
• When the “Punch Line” rally was moved to October the entry list was retained. If you entered and you can’t 

make it, cancel your entry. 
• Did you notice the links in the Area 4 reports didn’t work? They’re fixed. 
• You can renew your annual membership on-line starting December 2nd, not October as previously reported. 
• We’ve had fun runs at the end of the last few autocrosses. Try one! 
 

https://www.scca.com/pages/fastrack-news
https://www.scca.com/pages/solo-cars-and-rules
https://www.scca.com/events/2000286-2022-tire-rack-scca-solo-national-championships-lincoln-airpark


 

 

Competition Event Results 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

I was pleased with how my “YEE HAW” autocross was received. I thought we’d have lap times 
in the mid 40 second range but 28 of the 30 drivers were less than 45 seconds. 4 drivers got into the 
39s, 1 got a 38 and I had a 37 second run. 

A section of the north side of the course has broken up badly. Dave suggested the route and I 
took his suggestion and rerouted my course over a grating next to the bad area. It turned out to be a 
good option. The Board we be discussing repair options for that section of the course. 

Looking at the autocross points results I see that some people had their best points score so 
far this year. Looking at the 12 people that have been to every autocross, 5 scored their best points, 
while 7 scored lower than their best. 

I like to study the autocross results sheets to see who is improving or declining. It’s the time of 
the year where tires have been heat cycled so many times that they are hard to get up to temperature 
especially as we head into fall. Jr. Crowe has shown good consistency in each event. His low score 
(960) was at the first event. Since then, he has scored 987, 986, 973, & 988. Jon Schwartze, running 
on Hoosier A7s started with a 979, then a 991 and had 997 at autocross 3, his highest score so far. 
Then he had 955 and 955 at the next 2 events. I used to see the same pattern when I ran A7s. By the 
3rd event they were at their best and then results would taper off. Only a very hot day would help get 
them up to temperature and then they might get too hot and roll the rubber off. I could tell by the grain 
pattern on the tread when that was happening. This would be the time of the year when we would be 
on new tires, so they’d have a heat cycle in them before the Solo Nationals and their performance 
would be at its best in Lincoln. 
 
p.s. I hit 5 cones on this course and that was equal to all the cones I have hit so far this year. 



 

 

 
Ice Cream Rally by Paul Dornburg 
 Nine teams showed up for the 2022 Ice Cream Rally. It was muggy, very muggy, especially 
when the thunderstorm erupted during the drivers meeting. Fortunately, we were under a carport and 
stayed mostly dry. 
 When I was setting up the course I was hoping for some really low scores, like a single digit 
total from the A Class teams. Terry and Bob came really close with a total of 13 over the 70+ mile 
rally. Team Lehrschall and Team Davis were only separated by 5 points after 3 checkpoints, but 
Team Davis had a 23 on leg 4 while the Lehrschall’s had a zero. Harold and Karen couldn’t make up 
the deficit and finished 8 points behind Dave and Suellyn. Team Fehribach, with race car driver Gabe 
at the steering wheel, got off course early and spent the rest of the rally playing catch up. They did 
finally catch up on the last leg where they scored a 0. Ask Dean about riding with Gabe. 
 In B Class Ernie and Sue Roales did their usual masterful job of navigating and staying at the 
right speed. They finished with just 51 points, second best of the event. Jr. Crowe and his 9-year-old 
navigator, Josie, were nip and tuck with the Roales until the last checkpoint where they scored 29 for 
a total of 76. Jim and Darlene Cannon had a communication problem, like which way is right, and 
finished 3rd in B with a 182. Larry and Ryan Pearsall had a very respectable 286 for 4th in B Class. 
 The Guest Class was dominated by Team OSCA in their “Fun Bus”. (See picture) Brent and 
Sharon Carver and their accomplices had very good scores for the whole event over a course that 
really wasn’t set up for a mini-school bus.  
 

 

Dave & Suellyn 
Lehrschall 

Ryan & Larry 
Pearsall 

Sue & Ernie 
Roales Terry Davis & 

Bob Sonntag 

Darlene & Jim 
Cannon 

Karen & Harold 
Davis 

Gabe & Dean 
Fehribach 

Brent & Sharon Carver And Crew 
The OSCA Fun Bus 



 

 

Ice Cream Rally by Harold Davis 
“We’ll be meeting in the DQ, if the staff shows up,” said the note from Paul the rallymaster of the Ice 
Cream Rally.  However, when we arrived at the DQ the sign said “Drive Thru Only.”  Next door was a 
closed bank with a covered drive-thru that was occupied with a few familiar cars.  The Ice Cream rally 
was starting “within the vicinity” of the summer treat. 
As the nine competitors continued to arrive, I was reminded of the diversity of vehicles that compete 
in rally.  Terry had the Porsche, Ernie the ‘Vette, and I had the Prius.  Then Dave shows up in a 
Tundra pickup, not his Mustang, Junior arrives in a Ford pickup, and I start thinking maybe they have 
inside info on a flood issue.  The Pearsalls have a BMW, the Fehribachs are in a Mustang, and the 
Cannons are in their ‘Vette.  Motorsports can’t be more diverse than this.  Yes, it can.  The “guest” 
competitors arrive in a school BUS.  Granted it was only about a 20 passenger, but it was a legit bus.  
And they completed the event with a respectable score. 
The rally roads were a lovely collection of Kentucky state and county blacktops that begged to be 
driven.  Paul and Carolyn had constructed route instructions designed to ensure all competitors made 
it to the end point to enjoy ice cream. 
All of the scores were good, as with all competitions, some better than other. The way it should be.  
Thanks Paul and Carolyn for great day. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Years with  
the club 
 
 

 
 
 

We have 139 members as of 9/5/2022. 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 These people want to know why 

you weren’t at the August 
membership meeting? 

September Anniversaries
Barry Schonberger 09/01/1978 44 yrs.
Allen Christy 09/20/2006 16 yrs.
Cathy Christy 09/20/2006 16 yrs.
Cooper Lilly 09/17/2012 10 yrs.
MacKenzi Crowe 09/13/2013 9 yrs.
Don Beaman 09/15/2019 3 yrs.
Matthew Beasley 09/03/2020 2 yrs.
Bradley Anderson 09/17/2021 1 yr.
Paul Walker 09/24/2021 1 yr.

September Birthdays
Yancy Smith 9/2
John Crowe 9/4
James Shade 9/5
Jeremy  Duke 9/6
Jamsheed Reshad 9/9
James Nichols 9/10
Kristina Toerne 9/10
James Cannon 9/15
Harold Davis 9/19
Suellyn Lehrschall 9/24
Cathy  Condi 9/26
Dawn Sturgeon 9/26
Richard Litov 9/28
Lora Blaylock 9/29



 

 

 
 
Dayle Frame 
Area 4 Director 
Great Lakes Division 
517.889.1117 (h) 
dframe@scca.com 

  
         

 
Notes from the Director’s Chair 

Area 4 Director Update for September 2022 
 

September will be a busy month for me as I head to Lincoln, NE for the Solo Nationals.  I’ll be at that 
event from 9/5 to 9/10.  I've never been to the Solo Nationals and am really looking forward to it.  
Later in the month, I’m headed to Virginia for the Runoffs. The Runoffs will be held at Virginia 
International Raceway (VIR) this year (and next) and I’ll be there from 9/23 to 10/3.  I've been to VIR 
several times.  It’s a fabulous facility that will really test the mettle of the competitors.  As I have a 
brother who lives near there (Durham, NC), I get to pull double duty and visit with him.  Another 
bonus…. staying at his place will save me (and the Club) a lot of money. 

 
Since I’ll be on the road most of the month, I may not be able to write an update for October.  
Hopefully, it’ll be a much easier month.  I am scheduled to get my left hip replaced on 10/13 (not a 
Friday) so I’ll be able to walk, golf, bike, flag, etc. with MUCH less pain.  Wish me luck….. 

 
Video Conference Meetings: 
 Club Racing Board (CRB) (8/2):  As we just had a face-to-face meeting in KC on 7/28, this 

Zoom call was more procedural in nature.  We reviewed the letter log and continued the 
conversation on the G2C initiative (Green to Checker).  I updated the CRB on the work the 
EVAC has been doing.  The results of CRB rules changes can be seen here. 

 Electrified Vehicle Advisory Committee (EVAC) (8/10):  The revised SCREV is being reviewed 
by the Experiential programs (Time Trials, Track Night in America, Solo, Rally Cross).  While 
this review is happening, we are working on a variety of things in the background.  The Broch 
Evans Motorsports EV race car (previously a Formula Mazda) will be entered in A Mod at the 
Solo Nationals.  The car will also be at the Runoffs but only as a static display.  It will be 
exciting to get this car in front of SCCA folks so they can see it for themselves.  We are also 
working on training materials for members, so they know how to interact with an EV that has 
entered an SCCA event.  More on that to come later. 

 EVAC (8/23):  This was a secondary meeting among some of the EVAC to discuss data 
acquisition systems for the EVs in Club Racing.  We met with the folks from Aim as we are 
considering mandating such systems in all of the EVs in Club Racing.  This would make it 
easier to monitor voltage, power, current, etc. in these cars.  Its early in the process and we 
wanted to make sure we had a handle on it. 

 
SCCA Events: 
 CRB (7/28):  As one of the liaisons to the CRB, I attended their meeting in KC.  Many topics 

were discussed with an emphasis on long term, strategic thinking about the Club Racing 
program as a whole.  Data acquisition to monitor performance was highlighted as this will 
become even more important as we move forward.  Green to Checker (G2C) was discussed at 
length.  How do we as a group (drivers, steward, workers, etc.) pull together to make sure we 
have more green flag laps?  A variety of options were mentioned as a part of the solution.  
Some routine housekeeping was done as well.  They updated language on officials, discussed 
burden of proof in compliance issues, talked about the future of T1 and how do we fold FIA 

https://www.scca.com/events/2000286-2022-tire-rack-scca-solo-national-championships-lincoln-airpark
https://www.scca.com/runoffs
https://www.scca.com/pages/cars-and-rules


 

 

GT4 cars into Club Racing.  I updated them on how the EVAC was coming along on our rules 
packages.  This progressed into a broader discussion about EVs in Club Racing. 

 BoD (7/30):  Like all face to face, BoD meetings, we were updated by all the managers so we 
could get an assessment of each program.  All the programs had bright spots and challenges.  
This is nothing new.  The good news is that the bright spots outweighed the challenges, and I 
am optimistic about the Club’s future.  The national staff is working hard to make events better, 
help make the regions put on better events and make a member’s experience better.  We also 
got a review of the financial standing of the club (pretty good considering the high cost of travel 
these days).  We were told by the marketing folks that we are “refreshing” our logos and 
graphic standards.  As this hasn’t been done in quite a while, it’s probably overdue.  We were 
also told that we are trending upward in terms of full time members…..that’s always good 
news. 

 WMR Major (8/20, 8/21):  I signed up for this event so I could help out my home region (WMR) 
while enjoying some fun at Grattan Raceway.  Once again, rain followed me to a racecourse.  
Saturday’s schedule was marred by a session being red flagged just as the heavens 
unleashed a torrent on the track.  With lightning in the area, the Chief Steward had no choice 
but to stop the clock and allow the workers to seek shelter as the storm passed through.  20 
minutes later, the skies were clear, and we could go racing again.  The day continued with the 
usual awesome, all attendee dinner.  Maybe I’m jaundiced but I will stack up the dinner menu 
at WMR events against ANY other track food option.  Sunday’s races were held under nicer 
weather conditions.  As it was the last Major east of the Mississippi, this was the last chance 
for drivers to qualify for the Runoffs via the Majors path. 

 
Be sure and visit the GLDiv website for information about all of the SCCA programs within the 
division.  We have schedules, official’s contact info, standings, etc. for all the SCCA programs. 
 
The various national schedules for 2022 are starting to coalesce and they can be found here:   
Pro Solo/National Tour, Time Trials National Tour, Hoosier Super Tour, Enduro. 
 
Please take a few minutes and make sure your contact information is accurate in the SCCA 
database.  It’s important to have the correct information there so the club knows how to contact you.  
Log in to your my.scca.com page and check.   
 
As I mentioned previously, there is a new path to getting your annual waiver.  You can now get it 
through the Member Account Portal (MAP).  Follow this link to get the instructions.  There is also a 
story about the program here.  I’ve done it and it only takes a couple of minutes. Be prepared to 
upload a headshot picture of yourself. 
 
Just a quick reminder, if any region out there wants to have an “Ask the Director” session during your 
monthly meetings, please do not hesitate to contact me so we can schedule a visit.  I retired last 
summer so have plenty of free time and would thoroughly enjoy the chance to visit with your 
members. 
 
Thank you for your time and I look forward to hearing from you soon. Please feel free to contact me 
with any questions or comments you may have about any facet of the GLDiv. I want you to make the 
most of your membership and I will help out in any way possible to make that happen. 
 
Dayle Frame 

 
 
 

https://www.gldscca.com/
https://www.scca.com/articles/2015688-2022-tire-rack-prosolo-national-tour-schedules
https://www.scca.com/articles/2015680-time-trials-national-tour-2022-schedule-unveiled
https://www.scca.com/articles/2015635-the-2022-hoosier-racing-tire-super-tour-schedule
https://www.scca.com/articles/2015694-scca-enduro-now-with-a-national-tour-for-2022
https://cdn.connectsites.net/user_files/scca/downloads/000/059/650/Digital%20Annual%20Waiver%20Instructions.pdf?1638375860
https://www.scca.com/articles/2015690-scca-membership-cards-and-annual-waivers-now-available-digitally
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Link to www.gldscca.com 

http://www.gldscca.com


 

 

For Sale: Still 
 
I just took these tires off my car and if anyone wants them, they can have them 
for $100.  They are 215/45R17 and stored/driven above 40°F.  There is over 50% tread 
left. 
~Brad Schroeder - mrbschroeder@gmail.com 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Last Lap by your Editor, Paul Dornburg. 
 

I hope you are enjoying the new look of the Pit Stop. As you can see there is a lot 
more room for club stuff. If you have club stuff, just send it to me at 
pitstop@sirscca.org. It can be pictures, with an accompanying explanation, a story 
about your SCCA adventures, or anything you think the club would like to read about. 
Send me a shot of you and your car. It can be an action shot like on the cover of this 
month’s edition or a static shot. Nothing will be refused. 

Attend our membership meetings that are always on the 2nd Tuesday of every 
month and join in the conversations.  Tell us about your experiences at any event.  
We’d like to hear your stories. 

Come to our events and bring a friend. Drag them if you have to. We welcome 
everyone! 

Guess who we’ll have an article about next month? Nobody, unless someone 
wants to share their story with me. 

 

Click here for the 2021 Solo Nationals video created by Speedway Motors. 
 

Here’s a video of the 2022 Solo Nationals east course. 
 

Here’s a video of the 2022 Solo Nationals west course. 

mailto:pitstop@sirscca.org
https://youtu.be/2qSDJOEc6GM
https://youtu.be/Twl81xqXLDg
https://youtu.be/c03bE1sjAg0


 

 

And finally: A friend of mine, Dave Taylor, died Monday of esophageal cancer. He was diagnosed in April 
of 2021, and he lived for another 16 months despite being written off a number of times. Why am I including his 
death here? Because he was a car guy. He loved VWs and Porsches. After his diagnosis he went to every car 
show he could get to. He got married. He traveled. He sold the stuff he’d been collecting for the cars he was 
going to build. He did a lot in the little time he had left. He sent me pictures of Porsches he saw. He sold me a 
few Porsche parts. This year I offered to give him a ride at an autocross, but he put it off to the next time. 
Each week since May of last year he has written a column for the Hancock Clarion newspaper. You can find 
the most recent column here or you can Google “What I Learned from Dying.” I’m going to miss him as are 
many other people. His columns touched everyone’s heart. Rest in peace Dave. 
Dave’s obituary. 

 
 

SPORTS CAR CLUB OF AMERICA 
SCCA: A club with many interests 

Many faceted in its endeavors, the Sports Car Club of America (SCCA) might best be described as a service 
organization. It serves over 50,000 members throughout the United States by sanctioning and administering a 
variety of automotive related activities through more than 115 independently chartered regions. No other single 
motor sports organization in the world conducts more events than the SCCA. These events range from amateur 
and professional road racing to road rallys, autocrosses, rally crosses, hill climbs and auto shows. The SCCA is an 
ever-growing organization for the automotive enthusiast. Because the SCCA is member oriented, the club stresses 
participation on a broad basis. Regardless of your experience or background, if you are an automotive enthusiast 
there is a place for you in the SCCA. The avenues available range from amateur or professional road race driver to 
weekend rally or autocross driver to race worker or official. In order to successfully sanction and conduct a 
comprehensive autocross/rally/road racing program many experts in timing and scoring, communications, safety 
inspection, medical, flagging, course/race control and other skills are needed. Schools are held to train the drivers 
and workers and various degrees of licenses are awarded based on knowledge, ability, and experience. 

Pit Stop is the official publication of the Southern Indiana Region of the Sports Car Club of America, Inc. and is 
published monthly at PO Box 1112, Evansville, IN 47706. Opinions expressed herein are those of the authors or 
editor and are not necessarily those of the Southern Indiana Region, its officials, members, or advertisers. 
Permission to reprint material from Pit Stop is granted to all SCCA regional publications and its national publication, 
Sports Car, with regards for full credit to the author and Pit Stop. 

 
 

https://www.hancockclarion.com/2022/08/31/what-i-learned-from-dying-what-of-those-i-leave-behind/
https://www.hancockclarion.com/2022/09/07/david-william-dave-taylor/

